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On November 16th, 1950, the General Assembly of the United 
Nations adopted the following resolution: 
 
   'The General Assembly, 
 
   Having examined the report of the Secretary-General regarding 
reservations to multilateral conventions, 
 
   Considering that certain reservations to the Convention on the 
Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide have been 
objected to by some States, 
 
   Considering that the International Law Commission is studying 
the whole subject of the law of treaties, including the question 
of reservations, 
 
   Considering that different views regarding reservations have 
been expressed during the fifth session of the General Assembly, 
and particularly in the Sixth Committee, 
 
   1. Requests the International Court of Justice to give an 
Advisory Opinion on the following questions: 
 
   In so far as concerns the Convention on the Prevention and 
Punishment of the Crime of Genocide in the event of a State 
ratifying or acceding to the Convention subject to a reservation 
made either on ratification or on accession, or on signature 
followed by ratification: 
 
I. Can the reserving State be regarded as being a party to the 
Convention while still maintaining its reservation if the 
reservation is objected to by one or more of the parties to the 
Convention but not by others? 
 
II. If the answer to Question I is in the affirmative, what is 
the effect of the reservation as between the reserving State and: 
 
(a) The parties which object to the reservation? 
 
(b) Those which accept it? 
 
III. What would be the legal effect as regards the answer to 
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Question I if an objection to a reservation is made: 
 
(a) By a signatory which has not yet ratified? 
 
(b) By a State entitled to sign or accede but which has not yet 
done so? 
 
   2. Invites the International Law Commission: 
 
   (a) In the course of its work on the codification of the law 
of treaties, to study the question of reservations to 
multilateral conventions both from the point of view of 
codification and from that of the progressive development of 
international law;  to give priority to this study and to report 
thereon, especially as regards multilateral conventions of which 
the Secretary-General is the *17 depositary, this report to be 
considered by the General Assembly at its sixth session; 
 
   (b) In connection with this study, to take account of all the 
views expressed during the fifth session of the General Assembly, 
and particularly in the Sixth Committee; 
 
   3. Instructs the Secretary-General, pending the rendering of 
the Advisory Opinion by the International Court of Justice, the 
receipt of a report from the International Law Commission and 
further action by the General Assembly, to follow his prior 
practice with respect to the receipt of reservations to 
conventions and with respect to the notification and solicitation 
of approvals thereof, all without prejudice to the legal effect 
of objections to reservations to conventions as it may be 
recommended by the General Assembly at its sixth session.' 
 
... 
 
 The Court observes that the three questions which have been 
referred to it for an Opinion have certain common 
characteristics. 
 
 All three questions are expressly limited by the terms of the 
Resolution of the General Assembly to the Convention on the 
Prevention and Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, and the same 
Resolution invites the International Law Commission to study the 
general question of reservations to multilateral conventions both 
from the point of view of codification and from that of the 
progressive development of international law.  The questions thus 
having a clearly defined object, the replies which the Court is 
called upon to give to them are necessarily and strictly limited 
to that Convention.  The Court will seek these replies in the 
rules of law relating to the effect to be given to the intention 
of the parties to multilateral conventions. 
 
 *21  The three questions are purely abstract in character.  They 
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refer neither to the reservations which have, in fact, been made 
to the Convention by certain States, nor to the objections which 
have been made to such reservations by other States.  They do not 
even refer to the reservations which may in future be made in 
respect of any particular article;  nor do they refer to the 
objections to which these reservations might give rise. 
 
 Question I is framed in the following terms: 
 
   'Can the reserving State be regarded as being a party to the 
Convention while still maintaining its reservation if the 
reservation is objected to by one or more of the parties to the 
Convention but not by others?' 
 
 The Court observes that this question refers, not to the 
possibility of making reservations to the Genocide Convention, 
but solely to the question whether a contracting State which has 
made a reservation can, while still maintaining it, be regarded 
as being a party to the Convention, when there is a divergence of 
views between the contracting parties concerning this 
reservation, some accepting the reservation, others refusing to 
accept it. 
 
 It is well established that in its treaty relations a State 
cannot be bound without its consent, and that consequently no 
reservation can be effective against any State without its 
agreement thereto.  It is also a generally recognized principle 
that a multilateral convention is the result of an agreement 
freely concluded upon its clauses and that consequently none of 
the contracting parties is entitled to frustrate or impair, by 
means of unilateral decisions or particular agreements, the 
purpose and raison d'etre of the convention.  To this principle 
was linked the notion of the integrity of the convention as 
adopted, a notion which in its traditional concept involved the 
proposition that no reservation was valid unless it was accepted 
by all the contracting parties without exception, as would have 
been the case if it had been stated during the negotiations. 
 
 This concept, which is directly inspired by the notion of 
contract, is of undisputed value as a principle.  However, as 
regards the Genocide Convention, it is proper to refer to a 
variety of circumstances which would lead to a more flexible 
application of this principle.  Among these circumstances may be 
noted the clearly universal character of the United Nations under 
whose auspices the Convention was concluded, and the very wide 
degree of participation envisaged by Article XI of the 
Convention.  Extensive participation in conventions of this type 
has already given rise to greater flexibility in the 
international practice concerning multilateral conventions.  More 
general resort to reservations, very great allowance made for 
tacit assent to reservations, the existence of practices which go 
so far as to admit that the author of reservations *22 which have 
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been rejected by certain contracting parties is nevertheless to 
be regarded as a party to the convention in relation to those 
contracting parties that have accepted the reservations-all these 
factors are manifestations of a new need for flexibility in the 
operation of multilateral conventions. 
 
 It must also be pointed out that although the Genocide 
Convention was finally approved unanimously, it is nevertheless 
the result of a series of majority votes.  The majority 
principle, while facilitating the conclusion of multilateral 
conventions, may also make it necessary for certain States to 
make reservations.  This observation is confirmed by the great 
number of reservations which have been made of recent years to 
multilateral conventions. 
 
 In this state of international practice, it could certainly not 
be inferred from the absence of an article providing for 
reservations in a multilateral convention that the contracting 
States are prohibited from making certain reservations.  Account 
should also be taken of the fact that the absence of such an 
article or even the decision not to insert such an article can be 
explained by the desire not to invite a multiplicity of 
reservations.  The character of a multilateral convention, its 
purpose, provisions, mode of preparation and adoption, are 
factors which must be considered in determining, in the absence 
of any express provision on the subject, the possibility of 
making reservations, as well as their validity and effect. 
 
 Although it was decided during the preparatory work not to 
insert a special article on reservations, it is none the less 
true that the faculty for States to make reservations was 
contemplated at successive stages of the drafting of the 
Convention.  In this connection, the following passage may be 
quoted from the comments on the draft Convention prepared by the 
Secretary-General: '.... (1) It would seem that reservations of a 
general scope have no place in a convention of this kind which 
does not deal with the private interests of a State, but with the 
preservation of an element of international order....;  (2) 
perhaps in the course of discussion in the General Assembly it 
will be possible to allow certain limited reservations.' 
 
 Even more decisive in this connection is the debate on 
reservations in the Sixth Committee at the meetings (December 1st 
and 2nd, 1948) which immediately preceded the adoption of the 
Genocide Convention by the General Assembly. Certain delegates 
clearly announced that their governments could only sign or 
ratify the Convention subject to certain reservations. 
 
 Furthermore, the faculty to make reservations to the Convention 
appears to be implicitly admitted by the very terms of Question 
I. 
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 The Court recognizes that an understanding was reached within 
the General Assembly on the faculty to make reservations *23 to 
the Genocide Convention and that it is permitted to conclude 
therefrom that States becoming parties to the Convention gave 
their assent thereto.  It must now determine what kind of 
reservations may be made and what kind of objections may be taken 
to them. 
 
 The solution of these problems must be found in the special 
characteristics of the Genocide Convention.  The origins and 
character of that Convention, the objects pursued by the General 
Assembly and the contracting parties, the relations which exist 
between the provisions of the Convention, inter se, and between 
those provisions and these objects, furnish elements of 
interpretation of the will of the General Assembly and the 
parties.  The origins of the Convention show that it was the 
intention of the United Nations to condemn and punish genocide as 
'a crime under international law' involving a denial of the right 
of existence of entire human groups, a denial which shocks the 
conscience of mankind and results in great losses to humanity, 
and which is contrary to moral law and to the spirit and aims of 
the United Nations (Resolution 96 (I) of the General Assembly, 
December 11th 1946).  The first consequence arising from this 
conception is that the principles underlying the Convention are 
principles which are recognized by civilized nations as binding 
on States, even without any conventional obligation.  A second 
consequence is the universal character both of the condemnation 
of genocide and of the co-operation required 'in order to 
liberate mankind from such an odious scourge' (Preamble to the 
Convention).  The Genocide Convention was therefore intended by 
the General Assembly and by the contracting parties to be 
definitely universal in scope.  It was in fact approved on 
December 9th, 1948, by a resolution which was unanimously adopted 
by fifty-six States. 
 
 The objects of such a convention must also be considered.  The 
Convention was manifestly adopted for a purely humanitarian and 
civilizing purpose.  It is indeed difficult to imagine a 
convention that might have this dual character to a greater 
degree, since its object on the one hand is to safeguard the very 
existence of certain human groups and on the other to confirm and 
endorse the most elementary principles of morality.  In such a 
convention the contracting States do not have any interests of 
their own;  they merely have, one and all, a common interest, 
namely, the accomplishment of those high purposes which are the 
raison d'etre of the convention.  Consequently, in a convention 
of this type one cannot speak of individual advantages or 
disadvantages to States, or of the maintenance of a perfect 
contractual balance between rights and duties. The high ideals 
which inspired the Convention provide, by virtue of the common 
will of the parties, the foundation and measure of all its 
provisions. 
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 The foregoing considerations, when applied to the question of 
reservations, and more particularly to the effects of objections 
to reservations, lead to the following conclusions. 
 
 *24  The object and purpose of the Genocide Convention imply 
that it was the intention of the General Assembly and of the 
States which adopted it that as many States as possible should 
participate.  The complete exclusion from the Convention of one 
or more States would not only restrict the scope of its 
application, but would detract from the authority of the moral 
and humanitarian principles which are its basis.  It is 
inconceivable that the contracting parties readily contemplated 
that an objection to a minor reservation should produce such a 
result.  But even less could the contracting parties have 
intended to sacrifice the very object of the Convention in favour 
of a vain desire to secure as many participants as possible.  The 
object and purpose of the Convention thus limit both the freedom 
of making reservations and that of objecting to them.  It follows 
that it is the compatibility of a reservation with the object and 
purpose of the Convention that must furnish the criterion for the 
attitude of a State in making the reservation on accession as 
well as for the appraisal by a State in objecting to the 
reservation.  Such is the rule of conduct which must guide every 
State in the appraisal which it must make, individually and from 
its own standpoint, of the admissibility of any reservation. 
 
 Any other view would lead either to the acceptance of 
reservations which frustrate the purposes which the General 
Assembly and the contracting parties had in mind, or to 
recognition that the parties to the Convention have the power of 
excluding from it the author of a reservation, even a minor one, 
which may be quite compatible with those purposes. 
 
 It has nevertheless been argued that any State entitled to 
become a party to the Genocide Convention may do so while making 
any reservation it chooses by virtue of its sovereignty.  The 
Court cannot share this view.  It is obvious that so extreme an 
application of the idea of State sovereignty could lead to a 
complete disregard of the object and purpose of the Convention. 
 
 On the other hand, it has been argued that there exists a rule 
of international law subjecting the effect of a reservation to 
the express or tacit assent of all the contracting parties.  This 
theory rests essentially on a contractual conception of the 
absolute integrity of the convention as adopted.  This view, 
however, cannot prevail if, having regard to the character of the 
convention, its purpose and its mode of adoption, it can be 
established that the parties intended to derogate from that rule 
by admitting the faculty to make reservations thereto. 
 
 It does not appear, moreover, that the conception of the 
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absolute integrity of a convention has been transformed into a 
rule of international law.  The considerable part which tacit 
assent has always played in estimating the effect which is to be 
given to reservations *25 scarcely permits one to state that such 
a rule exists, determining with sufficient precision the effect 
of objections made to reservations.  In fact, the examples of 
objections made to reservations appear to be too rare in 
international practice to have given rise to such a rule.  It 
cannot be recognized that the report which was adopted on the 
subject by the Council of the League of Nations on June 17th, 
1927, has had this effect.  At best, the recommendation made on 
that date by the Council constitutes the point of departure of an 
administrative practice which, after being observed by the 
Secretariat of the League of Nations, imposed itself, so to 
speak, in the ordinary course of things on the Secretary-General 
of the United Nations in his capacity of depositary of 
conventions concluded under the auspices of the League.  But it 
cannot be concluded that the legal problem of the effect of 
objections to reservations has in this way been solved.  The 
opinion of the Secretary-General of the United Nations himself is 
embodied in the following passage of his report of September 
21st, 1950:  'While it is universally recognized that the consent 
of the other governments concerned must be sought before they can 
be bound by the terms of a reservation, there has not been 
unanimity either as to the procedure to be followed by a 
depositary in obtaining the necessary consent or as to the legal 
effect of a State's objecting to a reservation.' 
 
 It may, however, be asked whether the General Assembly of the 
United Nations, in approving the Genocide Convention, had in mind 
the practice according to which the Secretary-General, in 
exercising his functions as a depositary, did not regard a 
reservation as definitively accepted until it had been 
established that none of the other contracting States objected to 
it.  If this were the case, it might be argued that the implied 
intention of the contracting parties was to make the 
effectiveness of any reservation to the Genocide Convention 
conditional on the assent of all the parties. 
 
 The Court does not consider that this view corresponds to 
reality.  It must be pointed out, first of all, that the 
existence of an administrative practice does not in itself 
constitute a decisive factor in ascertaining what views the 
contracting States to the Genocide Convention may have had 
concerning the rights and duties resulting therefrom.  It must 
also be pointed out that there existed among the American States 
members both of the United Nations and of the Organization of 
American States, a different practice which goes so far as to 
permit a reserving State to become a party irrespective of the 
nature of the reservations or of the objections raised by other 
contracting States.  The preparatory work of the Convention 
contains nothing to justify the statement that the contracting 
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States implicitly had any definite practice in mind.  Nor is 
there any such indication in the subsequent attitude of the 
contracting States:  neither the reservations made by certain 
States nor the position adopted by other States towards those 
reservations permit *26 the conclusion that assent to one or the 
other of these practices had been given. Finally, it is not 
without interest to note, in view of the preference generally 
said to attach to an established practice, that the debate on 
reservations to multilateral treaties which took place in the 
Sixth Committee at the fifth session of the General Assembly 
reveals a profound divergence of views, some delegations being 
attached to the idea of the absolute integrity of the Convention, 
others favouring a more flexible practice which would bring about 
the participation of as many States as possible. 
 
 It results from the foregoing considerations that Question I, on 
account of its abstract character, cannot be given an absolute 
answer.  The appraisal of a reservation and the effect of 
objections that might be made to it depend upon the particular 
circumstances of each individual case. 
 
 

* * * 
 
 
 Having replied to Question I, the Court will now examine 
Question II, which is framed as follows: 
 
   'If the answer to Question I is in the affirmative, what is 
the effect of the reservation as between the reserving State and: 
 
   (a) the parties which object to the reservation? 
 
   (b) those which accept it?' 
 
 The considerations which form the basis of the Court's reply to 
Question I are to a large extent equally applicable here.  As has 
been pointed out above, each State which is a party to the 
Convention is entitled to appraise the validity of the 
reservation, and it exercises this right individually and from 
its own standpoint.  As no State can be bound by a reservation to 
which it has not consented, it necessarily follows that each 
State objecting to it will or will not, on the basis of its 
individual appraisal within the limits of the criterion of the 
object and purpose stated above, consider the reserving State to 
be a party to the Convention.  In the ordinary course of events, 
such a decision will only affect the relationship between the 
State making the reservation and the objecting State;  on the 
other hand, as will be pointed out later, such a decision might 
aim at the complete exclusion from the Convention in a case where 
it was expressed by the adoption of a position on the 
jurisdictional plane. 
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 The disadvantages which result from this possible divergence of 
views-which an article concerning the making of reservations 
could have obviated-are real; they are mitigated by the common 
duty of the contracting States to be guided in their judgment by 
the compatibility or incompatibility of the reservation with the 
*27 object and purpose of the Convention.  It must clearly be 
assumed that the contracting States are desirous of preserving 
intact at least what is essential to the object of the 
Convention;  should this desire be absent, it is quite clear that 
the Convention itself would be impaired both in its principle and 
in its application. 
 
 It may be that the divergence of views between parties as to the 
admissibility of a reservation will not in fact have any 
consequences.  On the other hand, it may be that certain parties 
who consider that the assent given by other parties to a 
reservation is incompatible with the purpose of the Convention, 
will decide to adopt a position on the jurisdictional plane in 
respect of this divergence and to settle the dispute which thus 
arises either by special agreement or by the procedure laid down 
in Article IX of the Convention. 
 
 Finally, it may be that a State, whilst not claiming that a 
reservation is incompatible with the object and purpose of the 
Convention, will nevertheless object to it, but that an 
understanding between that State and the reserving State will 
have the effect that the Convention will enter into force between 
them, except for the clauses affected by the reservation. 
 
 Such being the situation, the task of the Secretary-General 
would be simplified and would be confined to receiving 
reservations and objections and notifying them. 
 
 

* * * 
 
 Question III is framed in the following terms: 
 
   'What would be the legal effect as regards the answer to 
Question I if an objection to a reservation is made: 
 
(a) By a signatory which has not yet ratified? 
 
(b) By a State entitled to sign or accede but which has not yet 
done so?' 
 
 The Court notes that the terms of this question link it to 
Question I.  This link is regarded by certain States as 
presupposing a negative reply to Question I. 
 
 The Court considers, however, that Question III could arise in 
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any case.  Even should the reply to Question I not tend to 
exclude, from being a party to the Convention, a State which has 
made a reservation to which another State has objected, the fact 
remains that the Convention does not enter into force as between 
the reserving State and the objecting State.  Even if the 
objection has this reduced legal effect, the question would still 
arise whether the States mentioned under (a) and (b) of Question 
III are entitled to bring about such a result by their objection. 
 
 An extreme view of the right of such States would appear to be 
that these two categories of States have a right to become 
parties to *28 the Convention, and that by virtue of this right 
they may object to reservations in the same way as any State 
which is a party to the Convention with full legal effect, i.e. 
the exclusion from the Convention of the reserving State.  By 
denying them this right, it is said, they would be obliged either 
to renounce entirely their right of participating in the 
Convention, or to become a party to what is, in fact, a different 
convention.  The dilemma does not correspond to reality, as the 
States concerned have always a right to be parties to the 
Convention in their relations with other contracting States. 
 
 From the date when the Genocide Convention was opened for 
signature, any Member of the United Nations and any non-member 
State to which an invitation to sign had been addressed by the 
General Assembly, had the right to be a party to the Convention.  
Two courses of action were possible to this end:  either 
signature, from December 9th, 1948, until December 31st, 1949, 
followed by ratification, or accession as from January 1st, 1950 
(Article XI of the Convention).  The Court would point out that 
the right to become a party to the Convention does not express 
any very clear notion.  It is inconceivable that a State, even if 
it has participated in the preparation of the Convention, could, 
before taking one or the other of the two courses of action 
provided for becoming a party to the Convention, exclude another 
State.  Possessing no rights which derive from the Convention, 
that State cannot claim such a right from its status as a Member 
of the United Nations or from the invitation to sign which has 
been addressed to it by the General Assembly. 
 
 The case of a signatory State is different.  Without going into 
the question of the legal effect of signing an international 
convention, which necessarily varies in individual cases, the 
Court considers that signature constitutes a first step to 
participation in the Convention. 
 
 It is evident that without ratification, signature does not make 
the signatory State a party to the Convention;  nevertheless, it 
establishes a provisional status in favour of that State.  This 
status may decrease in value and importance after the Convention 
enters into force.  But, both before and after the entry into 
force, this status would justify more favourable treatment being 
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meted out to signatory States in respect of objections than to 
States which have neither signed nor acceded. 
 
 As distinct from the latter States, signatory States have taken 
certain of the steps necessary for the exercise of the right of 
being a party.  Pending ratification, the provisional status 
created by signature confers upon the signatory a right to 
formulate as a precautionary measure objections which have 
themselves a provisional character.  These would disappear if the 
signature were not followed by ratification, or they would become 
effective on ratification. 
 
 *29  Until this ratification is made, the objection of a 
signatory State can therefore not have an immediate legal effect 
in regard to the reserving State.  It would merely express and 
proclaim the eventual attitude of the signatory State when it 
becomes a party to the Convention. 
 
 The legal interest of a signatory State in objecting to a 
reservation would thus be amply safeguarded.  The reserving State 
would be given notice that as soon as the constitutional or other 
processes, which cause the lapse of time before ratification, 
have been completed, it would be confronted with a valid 
objection which carries full legal effect and consequently, it 
would have to decide, when the objection is stated, whether it 
wishes to maintain or withdraw its reservation.  In the 
circumstances, it is of little importance whether the 
ratification occurs within a more or less long time-limit.  The 
resulting situation will always be that of a ratification 
accompanied by an objection to the reservation.  In the event of 
no ratification occurring, the notice would merely have been in 
vain. 
 
 For these reasons, 
 
 THE COURT IS OF OPINION, 
 
 In so far as concerns the Convention on the Prevention and 
Punishment of the Crime of Genocide, in the event of a State 
ratifying or acceding to the Convention subject to a reservation 
made either on ratification or on accession, or on signature 
followed by ratification, 
 
On Question I: 
 
 by seven votes to five, 
 
 that a State which has made and maintained a reservation which 
has been objected to by one or more of the parties to the 
Convention but not by others, can be regarded as being a party to 
the Convention if the reservation is compatible with the object 
and purpose of the Convention;  otherwise, that State cannot be 



12   Reservations Case [ICJ] 
 
 
 

   

regarded as being a party to the Convention. 
 
 


